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CITY COMMISSION WORKSHOP Meeting Minutes April 30, 2018 

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Trantalis called the Workshop to order at 12:15 p.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Commissioner Heather Moraitis, Commissioner Steven Glassman, 

Commissioner Robert L. McKinzie, Vice Mayor Ben Sorensen and 

Mayor Dean J. Trantalis 

QUORUM ESTABLISHED 

Also Present: City Manager Lee R. Feldman, City Clerk Jeffrey A. 

Modarelli, Interim City Attorney Alain Boileau, City Auditor John Herbst 

No e-comments were submitted for this Workshop. 

18-0487 Joint Workshop with Florida Department of Transportation, Broward 

County and the Downtown Development Authority to Discuss the 

WAVE Streetcar Project 

Mayor Trantalis gave opening remarks for The Wave (Project) 

Workshop, giving a brief historic overview and details involved in the 

Project and commenting on the amount of work and funding to date. He 

requested Staff give an update about the status of the bids. 

City Manager Feldman gave an overview of the recent re-bid process. 

Two bids were received, sent to the Commission and both were in 

excess of the 125 percent threshold. He confirmed that Broward County 

(County) and the Downtown Development Authority (DDA) are in 

attendance and will give presentations. Florida Department of 

Transportation (FDOT) General Counsel advised that FDOT personnel 

would not attend this Workshop due to the Project being an active 

solicitation. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Jenni Morejon, Chief Executive Officer, 

Downtown Development Authority (DDA). Ms. Morejon reconfirmed the 

reason for FDOT not being in attendance. She introduced Greg Stuart, 

Director of the Broward County Metropolitan Planning Organization 

(MPO). Prior to beginning the presentation, Mr. Stuart discussed details 

of three area MPOs and how those transportation projects interconnect. 

He gave the MPO presentation. It focused on population increases, 

transportation needs, the Project’s current and future regional 

transportation interconnectedness to alleviate traffic and connect the City 
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to other County and State locations. 

A copy of this presentation is attached to these minutes. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Gretchen Cassini, Assistant Broward County 

Administrator. Ms. Cassini discussed the County’s proposed surtax for 

transportation needs on the upcoming November 2018 ballot, confirming 

that the Project will serve as a connector to bus rapid transit and light rail. 

Ms. Cassini reviewed additional phases of the County transportation 

plan. 

Ms. Morejon introduced Lowell Clary, President and managing member 

of Clary Consulting, LLC. Mr. Clary explained how the Project has been 

vetted through the funding process and FDOT's ongoing procurement 

process. He discussed the Project's context, commenting on the 

implications of not moving forward with the Project and his experience in 

this realm. Mr. Clary said that grants cannot be repurposed. 

In response to Mayor Trantalis’ question about implications of moving 

forward with an outdated project, Mr. Clary said communities nationwide 

are making these types of light rail investments. Mayor Trantalis 

discussed a similar scenario in Providence Rhode Island where TIGER 

Grant Funds were repurposed for transportation. Mr. Clary reiterated his 

position that funds for the Project cannot be repurposed. Mayor Trantalis 

stated this will be explored in terms of technology and affordability and 

logic needs to prevail. Further comments and discussions ensued on 

this topic. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized George Platt, Esq., on behalf of Prince-Delta 

Railroad, JV, the low bidder for the Project. Mr. Platt gave a brief 

overview of his experience. He spoke in support of the Project, 

commenting that this is an ongoing bid process. He discussed value 

engineering, ways to improve this Project and the ability to lower the final 

bid. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Seth Platt, Esq., Prince-Delta Railroad, JV. 

Mr. Platt waived speaking in support of the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Sherman Whitmore, 401 E. Las Olas 

Boulevard. Mr. Whitmore spoke in opposition to the Project, 

commenting that the regional master transportation plan ought be in 

place prior to implementing this Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Stan Eichelbaum, 411 N. New River Drive, 

and member of the Downtown Civic Association. Mr. Eichelbaum spoke 
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in opposition to the Project, commenting on the large percentage of 

residents against the Project, issues relating to planning, stating that this 

Project will not mitigate downtown traffic issues. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Sheila Franklin, 434 NW 1st Avenue. 

Ms.Franklin spoke in opposition to the Project. She commented on her 

Flagler Village neighbors’ input regarding the Project, confirming their 

preference to use Uber or Lyft when commuting downtown. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Jim McGrath, Fort Lauderdale Against The 

Wave. Mr. McGrath noted his background in transportation relating to 

this Project, stating light rail systems in other areas of the country have 

their own dedicated right-of-way and are not in conflict with automobile 

travel. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Frank Schnidman, 1858 NE 34th Street. Mr. 

Schnidman gave a brief overview of his work with municipal 

transportation. He spoke in opposition to The Project recommending the 

Commission exercise its option not to proceeding with the project due to 

cost overruns. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Gonzalo Ballesteros, 12540 Vista Isles 

Drive. Mr. Ballesteros spoke in support of the Project, confirming that the 

Project will provide convenience for those who operate businesses out of 

FAT Village. He commented on the ways he would utilize the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Marilyn Mammano, Fort Lauderdale Against 

The Wave. Ms. Mammano discussed the interpretation of value 

engineering as it relates to this Project to meet the 125% threshold. She 

also commented on the recent County Commission meeting on this 

Project, City costs for the enhanced vehicle maintenance facility and 

improving the current County bus system. 

A copy of Ms. Mammano’s handout to the Commission is attached 

to these minutes. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Bill Brown, 112 N. Birch Road. Mr. Brown 

spoke in opposition to The Project due to its cost, future cost overruns 

and outdated technology. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Rachel Pettit, 673 NE 3rd Avenue. Ms. Pettit 

commented on The Project and the need for public transportation, 

encouraging the Commission to support the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Anne Hilmer, 621 Idlewyld Drive. Ms. Hilmer 
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read a text from Mary Fertig who was unable to attend. She urged the 

Commission to vote down the Project in a manner that ensures the City is 

not financially liable and to notify the community when a final decision is 

made. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized David Benjamin, Better, Inc. Mr. Benjamin 

spoke in support of the Project, commenting that the Project could be 

financed privately. Mayor Trantalis requested Mr. Benjamin give the 

Commission information on this type of financing. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Dane Hancock, P.E. Mr. Hancock spoke in 

opposition to the Project, giving his review about the Project's poor 

engineering. He discussed the Project’s impact on soil conditions, 

minimum separation from utilities and the Third Avenue Bridge. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Nancy Thomas, 1924 Admirals Way. Ms. 

Thomas spoke in opposition to the Project, commenting on aspects of 

the Project that are no longer applicable, including costs, technical and 

construction issues, and feasibility. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Steve Newmark, 411 N. New River Drive. 

Mr. Newmark spoke in opposition to the Project, confirming the need for 

a state-of-the-art transportation system. He discussed the need to have 

flexible routing to accommodate mitigating future traffic issues. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Warren Sturman, 801 Ponce de Leon Drive. 

Mr. Sturman spoke in opposition to the Project, commenting on cost 

overruns, costs to the City and outdated technology. He noted the 

overwhelming opposition from neighborhoods. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Kristen Maus, 1778 Marietta Drive. Ms. 

Maus spoke in opposition to the Project, commenting on taxpayer 

opposition to the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Dan Lindblade, 512 NE Third Avenue, and 

President and CEO of the Greater Fort Lauderdale Chamber of 

Commerce. Mr. Lindblade spoke in support of the Project. He 

commented on public opposition to controversial projects in the past. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Doug Coolman, designated representative of 

The Broward Workshop. Mr. Coolman spoke in support of the Project, 

commenting on the history of efforts to move the Project forward. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Glenn Cooper, Board Member and Chair of 

the Government Affairs Committee of the Greater Miami Chamber of 
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Commerce. Mr. Cooper spoke in support of the Project, commenting on 

the transformative effect of Brightline to mitigate traffic and the impact of 

rejecting the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Alan Hooper, Chairman of Board of 

Directors of the Downtown Development Authority (DDA). Mr. Hooper 

spoke in support of the Project, discussing the ability to negotiate the 

current pricing. He thanked those who have worked on the Project. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Norm Schwartz, 401 SW 4th Avenue. Mr. 

Schwartz spoke in opposition to The The Project, commenting on 

updated transportation options available and the Project’s obsolete 

technology. 

Mayor Trantalis recognized Charles King, 105 N. Victoria Park Road. 

Mr. King discussed the probability of funds for the Project being returned 

to the taxpayers. He also commented on the Project’s ability to get 

people around downtown, urging the Commission to support the Project. 

Commissioner Moraitis discussed financial issues involved with the 

Project and associated consequences of not moving forward with the 

Project. 

Commissioner McKinzie commented on his position and request for a 

presentation from all Project stakeholders in order to make an informed 

decision. 

City Auditor John Herbst gave a summary of the audit prepared by his 

office and sent to the Commission, including the funding spent to date 

and future financial obligation should the Commission terminate the 

agreement. 

In response to Commissioner McKinzie’s question about Project funding 

sources and obligations, City Auditor Herbst explained the financial 

contributions and expenditures from various sources. He stated that 

specifically identifying all of the financial information is not possible due 

to South Florida Regional Transportation Association (SFRTA) and 

FDOT funds being fungible. He commented that this is a legal issue. 

In response to Mayor Trantalis’ question, City Auditor Herbst confirmed 

the City’s contribution to SFRTA, FDOT and the County. In response to 

Commissioner McKinzie’s question, $5,600,000 was sent to the County 

from the Water and Sewer Fund intended for capital cost overruns to 

offset water and sewer work associated with the Project. These funds 

have not been spent and remain with the County, commenting that a 
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refund is a legal question. 

City Auditor continued his review of SFRTA and FDOT funds received 

and spent to date to date. In response to Mayor Trantalis’ question, City 

Auditor Herbst stated that he could not confirm the methodology used to 

expend these funds. Commissioner McKinzie commented on the 

difficulty this poses when making an informed decision. Further 

discussions ensued on this topic. Mayor Trantalis commented on the 

City’s ability to terminate via an “opt-out clause” should re-bids exceed 

the 125 percent cost threshold. 

Commissioner Glassman noted that the deadline for making a decision 

on the "opt-out" clause is Wednesday, May 2, 2018. Commissioner 

Moraitis commented on waiting for the best and final bid procurement 

process. Further Commission comments and discussion ensued on this 

topic. 

City Auditor Herbst gave his best estimate of funds available for 

recovery: approximately $7,500,000 contributed from the Northwest 

Progresso Flagler Heights Community Redevelopment Agency (NWPFH 

CRA); $5,600,000 from the Water and Sewer Fund; $2,000,000 in 

assessment funds turned over to the County; and $5,600,000 currently 

being held by the DDA. This amounts to approximately $20,000,000 of 

the $33,000,000 spent to date by the City. 

Interim City Attorney Alain Boileau reviewed possible scenarios going 

forward, expounding on issues relating to the procurement process 

before or after the contract is accepted. Further discussions ensued on 

the manner in which the contract is written, a timeline for making a 

decision, the procurement process, the “cone of silence” in place by 

FDOT, the ability to recover City funds and future legal liability should the 

City not participate in the Project. 

Commissioner Glassman stated his desire to make a decision that will 

send a message to the County and state on the Commisson's position. 

He commented about the County Commissioner’s position regarding the 

vehicle maintenance facility. Commissioner Glassman also discussed 

this Project being mandated upon the City and additional transportation 

options acting as a connector for Andrews Avenue. 

Vice Mayor Sorensen read language contained in Interim City Attorney 

Boileau’s April 27, 2018 legal memorandum to the Commission about 

the City "opting out" and meeting three conditions should contract pricing 

exceed the 125 percent threshold. Interim City Attorney Boileau 

commented on legal positions regarding final contract pricing. He also 
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confirmed City notice requirements. 

In response to Vice Mayor Sorensen’s question about the word “bid” 

equating to “contract pricing” in case law and his experience, Interim City 

Attorney Boileau commented that differing procurement processes 

impact this interpretation. As such, he cannot state with certainty that 

FDOT will equate “bid price” to “contract price”. 

To provide a complete picture of recoverable amounts, Vice Mayor 

Sorensen confirmed that in addition to the recoverable amount of 

$20,000,000 noted by City Auditor Herbst, the City's contribution of 

$2,500,000 for land value should also be included in the total amount 

recoverable. 

Mayor Trantalis thanked all attendees for their participation. 

ADJOURNMENT 

Mayor Trantalis adjourned the Workshop on The Wave at 2:12 p.m. 
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       The Wave is planned to connect to Light Rail on 
High-Ridership Corridors 

• New Light Rail Transit (LRT) Lines (27.2 Miles): 

• Broward Blvd. & SE 17th St. East-West (5 miles) 
• US 441/SR 7 Line (9.7 miles) 
• Broward Boulevard West Extension (9.7 miles) 
• University Drive-NOVA Extension (2.8 miles) 
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